
SPECIAL FEATURES

Macintosh computers are designed so that if you know how to use one type of Macintosh, 
you know how to use them all. Most of the books and disks that came with your computer 
describe how to use the many features that all Macintosh computers share.

But each Macintosh model also has some distinctive features. This book describes the 
special features of your Macintosh IIfx.

If you are new to Macintosh computers, it's a good idea to set up your equipment and 
learn basic Macintosh skills before reading this book. (See the booklet Setting Up Your 
Macintosh IIfx for more information.) As soon as you feel comfortable with your new 
computer, read any sections of this book that describe features of interest to you.

Save this book; it contains information not included in the other manuals that came with 
your computer.

Advanced Features

The Macintosh IIfx offers the highest performance and greatest expandability of any 
Macintosh. Its advanced features are summarized in this section.

Performance

These features provide state-of-the-art performance in your Macintosh IIfx:

- the Motorola 68030 microprocessor, running at 40 megahertz (MHz)

- the Motorola 68882 floating-point math coprocessor, running at 40 MHz

- a built-in memory cache of 32 kilobytes (K) of static RAM

- seven specially designed application-specific integrated circuits (ASICs) that maximize 
speed and control of internal processing, memory management, and flow of data to and from 
peripheral devices

- a minimum of 4 megabytes (MB) of dynamic RAM as main memory

- a quiet, variable-speed cooling fan that increases speed when additional cards are 
installed in the computer

Expandability

The expansion capabilities of the Macintosh IIfx include

- a choice of several monochrome and color monitors, including a full-page-display 
monitor and a two-page-display monitor

- six NuBus expansion slots, for expansion cards

- the processor-direct slot, for expansion cards that provide very high levels of 
performance

- capacity for an internal hard disk drive and two internal SuperDrive floppy disk drives 
(1.4 MB disk capacity) capable of reading MS-DOS disks

- the SCSI(Small Computer System Interface) port, for connecting external hard disks, 
scanners, CD-ROM drives, and other SCSI devices

Your Macintosh IIfx has a SCSI terminator built in (whether or not is has an internal 
hard disk) and comes with a special terminator for use with external SCSI devices.



!!  IMPORTANT:  If you connect a SCSI device to the Macintosh IIfx, use the black cable 
terminator that came with your computer. Do not use any other terminators with or instead 
of the black cable terminator. Also, you or your authorized service provider should 
disconnect or remove any other terminators built into your SCSI devices. Using 
terminators other than or in addition to the black cable terminator may cause your SCSI 
devices to malfunction, and you may lose data as a result.  !!

Special Software Considerations

Because of the advanced features of the Macintosh IIfx, some application programs need to 
be modified to perform properly on the computer. The programs most likely to be affected 
are copy-protected programs that use floppy disk-based copy-protection schemes.

If you experience a problem with a program on your Macintosh IIfx, contact your 
authorized Apple dealer or the program supplier to determine whether you need an upgraded 
version of the program for use with your computer. Apple has provided technical 
assistance to software developers so that they can modify their programs for use with the 
Macintosh IIfx.

With Macintosh system software version 7.0 and later, your Macintosh can use more than 8 
MB of installed RAM by taking advantage of 32-bit addressing. You turn 32-bit addressing 
on and off in the Memory control panel. (For more information, see the Macintosh 
Reference.)

Special Features

Four options help you customize the Macintosh IIfx. They are

- a processor-direct slot

- six NuBus expansion slots

- a programmer's switch (which you install if you choose to use it)

Processor-direct slot

The processor-direct slot lets you install high-performance cards that benefit from 
direct access to the microprocessor. Cards that use this slot are available only from 
independent suppliers.

The processor-direct slot is located directly in front of the far-right NuBus expansion 
slot.

!!  WARNING:  Be certain that any card you install in the processor-direct slot is 
designed for use with the Macintosh IIfx. Installing a card that is not designed for the 
Macintosh IIfx could damage the card, the computer, or both.

If you install a card in the processor-direct slot, you cannot use the NuBus slot 
directly behind the processor-direct slot.  !!

To install a card in the processor-direct slot, follow the procedure described in the 
documentation for that card. Take care to insert the card in the processor-direct slot; 
do not try to place it in a NuBus expansion slot.

NuBus expansion slots

The six NuBus expansion slots are designed for a variety of expansion cards. You use one 
of these slots for the video card to which the monitor of your Macintosh IIfx is 
connected.

Use the documentation supplied with the card you plan to install, or follow the 
instructions in Setting Up Your Macintosh IIfx or in Chapter 9 of the Macintosh Reference 



to install a card in one of these slots.

!!  IMPORTANT: If you have installed a card in the processor-direct slot, you cannot use 
the far-right NuBus slot (immediately behind the processor-direct slot).  !!

Programmer's switch

The programmer's switch is intended for use by programmers. If you aren't developing 
application programs with the Macintosh IIfx, don't install the switch. Installing it and 
using it in the wrong way could cause you to lose information.

If you are a program developer, install the programmer's switch only if you're developing 
stand-alone applications or desk accessories.

The programmer's switch has two parts. The front part of the programmer's switch is a 
reset switch. Pressing it is just like turning the power switch off and back on. To avoid 
losing information, you should press the reset switch only when using the Finder program 
(that is, when you're working on the desktop) with all disks properly ejected. The back 
part of the programmer's switch is an interrupt switch; press it only if you have 
debugging software installed.

The programmer's switch snaps into place on the right side of the Macintosh IIfx.

Follow these steps to install the switch:

1.  Align the switch so that the rightmost upper pin on the switch fits in the last air 
vent on the right side of the computer (as the computer is facing you).

2.  Tip the switch and insert the top pair of pins with the hooks facing up.

3.  Push up and in on the bottom of the switch. The switch should snap into place.

Technical Information

The hardware specifications for your Macintosh IIfx are listed below.

Main Unit

Processor

- MC68030, 32-bit architecture, 40 MHz clock frequency (supports paged memory management)

Coprocessor

- MC68882 Floating-Point Unit, 40 MHz clock frequency (follows IEEE standards),

I/O processors

- Two 6502 processors and 64K static RAM (manage serial ports, the Apple Desktop Bus, and 
floppy disk drives)

Memory

- 4 MB, additional expansion possible with greater-capacity RAM chips

- 32K high-speed static RAM cache

- 512K ROM

- 256 bytes of user-settable parameter memory

Video display



- ROM features built-in 32-Bit QuickDraw

- Support for 24-bit color display using optional NuBus video card

Disk drives

- 1.4 MB high-density floppy disk drive (SuperDrive); optional second SuperDrive

- Internal Apple SCSI hard disk drive (optional)

Interfaces

- Two Apple Desktop Bus (ADB) ports for keyboard, mouse, and other devices using a 
low-speed, synchronous serial bus

- Six internal NuBus expansion slots supporting full 32-bit address and data lines

- One internal processor-direct slot supporting full 32-bit address and data lines

- Two RS-232/RS-422 serial ports, 230.4 Kbits per second maximum (up to 0.920 Mbit per 
second if clocked externally)

- SCSI interface with direct memory access (for external devices)

- Sound output port for external audio amplifier

Sound generator

- Apple Sound Chip (ASC), including 4-voice wave-table synthesis and stereo sampling 
generator capable of driving stereo miniature phone jack headphones or stereo equipment

Input

- Line voltage: 100-240 volts AC, RMS automatically configured

- Frequency: 48-62 Hz single phase

- Power: 230 watts maximum, not including monitor power

Output

- Output receptacle: 100-240 volts AC, RMS (determined by actual input voltage)

Clock/calendar

- CMOS custom chip with long-life lithium battery

Power

- 132 watts maximum

Current type       Total

+5 volt            18.0 amps

+12 volt           2.5 amps

-12 volt           1.0 amp

Monitor



Options

- RGB and monochrome monitors of various sizes and resolutions

Keyboard

Options

- Standard or extended keyboard with ADB connector

Mouse

Included

- ADB mouse: mechanical tracking, optical shaft, or contact encoding

RAM Configurations

System memory is supplied on Single In-line Memory Modules (SIMMs); SIMMs use 64-pin 
connectors.

!!  IMPORTANT:  Memory should be installed only by an authorized Apple representative or 
service provider.  !!

Chips

- 1 Mbit DRAM, 80 ns (8 per SIMM)

Power Requirements

Apple Desktop Bus

- Maximum power draw for all ADB devices: 500 mA

- Mouse draws 80 mA

- Keyboard draws 25-80 mA (depending on model)

Up to three ADB devices can be daisy-chained to each ADB port.

NuBus

- Types of current available:

+5 volt

+12 volt

-12 volt

- Maximum power draw for all NuBus cards:

Current type       Total

+5 volt            12.0 amps

+12 volt           1.05 amps

-12 volt           0.600 amps

!!  IMPORTANT:  All NuBus expansion cards must conform to FCC Class B and CSA 
requirements. Some NuBus cards, as labeled, conform to FCC Class A and CSA requirements.



!!

Size and Weight

Weight         Height         Width          Depth

Main unit

11.8 kg*       140 mm         474 mm         365 mm

26 lb.*        5.5 in.        18.7 in.       14.4 in.

Mouse

0.17 kg        27.9 mm        53.3 mm        96.5 mm

6 oz.          1.1 in.        2.1 in.        3.8 in.

Keyboard**

1-2 kg         44-60 mm       418-490 mm     142-190 mm

2-4.5 lb.      1.8-2.5 in.    16.5-19.5 in.  5.6-7.5 in.

*Weight varies with disk drives installed.

**Keyboard size and weight vary with model selected.

Environment

Operating temperature

- 10 C to 35 C (50 F to 95 F)

Storage temperature

- -40 C to 47 C (-40 F to 116.6 F)

Relative humidity

- 5% to 95% (noncondensing)

Altitude

- 0 to 3048 m (0 to 10,000 ft.)


